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2. We are concerned with reports from our members working as agency nurses about
poor employment practices by host employers, their lack of rights at work compared
to permanent employees and in extreme case, being exploited. We believe the
balance is in the employers favour at the expense of agency workers and therefore,
we are calling for this to be addressed to ensure that nurses maintain the
employment rights they are entitled to rather than being forced into sham
arrangements that are not to their benefit. Therefore, we encourage the Committee
to consider the following three key areas:

Streamline the definition of ‘worker’ across employment law legislation

3. There is anomaly across existing employment law as the definition in the Equality Act
2010 is wider than that provided for in the Employment Rights Act 1996, the National
Minimum Wage Act 1998 and the Working Time Regulations 1998 etc. This is
currently providing unnecessary confusion.

4. To address this, we are calling for the extended definition of worker in the Equality
Act 2010 to be adopted in respect of all employment law legislation.

Strengthen protection for agency workers and promote and incentivise the
adoption of good practice

5. We believe there is a lack of employment support and protection for agency workers
and our members have reported a number of worrying issues regarding workplace
safety and inappropriate employment practices.

6. We believe there is a need for the Health and Safety Executive to raise awareness
amongst host employers so that they are fully aware of their duties to protect the
health safety of agency staff under relevant health and safety regulations.

1 Royal College of Nursing, Evidence to the NHS Pay Review Body 2017-18, September 2016. Available here.
2 Royal College of Nursing and HCL Nursing, Agency nursing under the microscope: understanding flexibility in
the NHS, September 2016. Available here.
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Re-balance the rights of agency workers to ensure parity of entitlements

7. The Agency Workers Regulations 2010 do not provide sufficient safeguards and
support for agency workers as they have to work for 12 weeks before they achieve
parity with fellow employees.

8. We are calling for the source and beneficiary (i.e. agency and end user) to both take
responsibility to ensure that agency workers have the same rights as employees and
are treated equally.

Additional information

A streamlined the definition of ‘worker’ across all employment legislation

9. We would suggest the extended definition is adopted in respect of all employment

law legislation. There is confusion regarding who is properly to be considered a
worker, employee or self-employed in the









